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TRUSTEE COMPANIES (COMMONWEALTH REGULATION) AMENDMENT BILL 2010 

Recommittal 
HON MICHAEL MISCHIN (North Metropolitan — Parliamentary Secretary) [3.12 pm] — without notice: 
I move — 

That pursuant to standing order 245, the Trustee Companies (Commonwealth Regulation) Amendment 
Bill 2010 be recommitted to the Committee of the Whole. 

By way of explanation, this bill was read a second time last Tuesday, 30 August, and the adoption of the 
committee report, by which certain amendments were introduced into the bill, was made an order of the day for 
the next sitting of the house. The matter was brought before the house again last Thursday, 1 September, at 
which time the committee’s report was adopted and the third reading made an order of the day for this sitting. 

The bill was introduced into the other place on 25 November last year, and it was read a second and third time in 
the other place on 13 April this year. The bill was introduced into this place on that same date, and referred, 
pursuant to standing order 230A, to the Standing Committee on Uniform Legislation and Statutes Review, which 
delivered its report on 21 June. The government’s response to that report was delivered on 26 July this year. I 
mention those dates and that historical context because there have been a number of developments that have run 
parallel with the progress of this bill through this Parliament.  

The bill proposes, in essence, to transfer the responsibility for the regulation and policing of trustee companies to 
the commonwealth, pursuant to its corporations power. That was effected by the commencement, in the 
commonwealth context, of the Corporations Legislation Amendment (Financial Services Modernisation) Act 
2009. That act, in schedule 2, provided for, among other things, the regulation of trustee companies by the 
commonwealth Parliament. That was the primary act. That act also includes what is now section 601WBA. That 
section commenced operation on 6 May last year. On 12 April this year, the Corporations and Other Legislation 
Amendment (Trustee Companies and Other Measures) Act 2011 of the commonwealth was assented to. That act 
made a number of amendments to the primary act, including the amendment of section 601WBA in as much as it 
dealt with transfers of trustee company business. That act commenced operation on 10 May this year. It can be 
seen from that that there were amendments to the commonwealth legislation dealing with the regulation of 
trustee companies that were running parallel to, and sometimes overlapping with, the various stages of progress 
of this bill through this Parliament. 

Section 601WBA of the Corporations Act 2001 enables the Australian Securities and Investments Commission 
to make a determination that there is to be a transfer of estate assets and liabilities from a trustee company, 
referred to as the transferring company, to another licensed trustee company, referred to as the receiving 
company. In order to make that determination, ASIC must be satisfied that, among other things, legislation to 
facilitate the transfer that satisfies the requirements of section 601WBC of the Corporations Act has been 
enacted in the state or territory in which the transferring company and the receiving company are situated.  

Prior to the recent amendments made to section 601WBA of the Corporations Act—the amendments that took 
effect, or were assented to, at any rate, on 12 April this year—ASIC could make a transfer determination only if 
ASIC had cancelled the transferring company’s registration. These kinds of determinations are called 
“compulsory transfer determinations”. Following the amendments effected in the act that was assented to on 
12 April, ASIC may also make a transfer determination on the application of a transferring company. These new 
kinds of determinations are called “voluntary transfer determinations”. The effect of these is to permit trustee 
companies to merge and transfer their assets, provided certain conditions are complied with under the 
commonwealth legislation and approved of by ASIC. However, what is significant is that legislation to facilitate 
that transfer must be put in place in each of the states and territories in which the transferring and/or receiving 
company is situated.  

The new section 29(2) of the Trustee Companies Act 1987, which we dealt with last week, was introduced via 
clause 11 of the bill to satisfy the requirements of section 601WBC of the Corporations Act for Western 
Australian legislation in relation to compulsory transfer determinations. However, because of the progress of the 
bill, it did not pick up on the new voluntary transfer determinations that may be made by the Australian 
Securities and Investments Commission, so that amendment was not dealt with by this house, either in the course 
of the second reading debate or by the Committee of the Whole when it was considering amendments to the bill. 
The reason for that is partly as a result of the progress of the commonwealth legislation and partly as a result of 
circumstances that gave rise to a failure in communication between the Department of the Attorney General and 
the Attorney General’s office. I do not want to go into the detail of it because it involves some personal matters 
involving one of the advisers, but, suffice it to say, he was seriously injured at one stage, and during his 
rehabilitation process he was absent from the office and things apparently slid at the department. Although the 
Attorney General had signed off on the proposed amendment that I intend to have dealt with in the Committee of 
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the Whole and have the house deal with, it rested on someone’s desk at the Department of the Attorney General 
and was not transformed into an amendment for the purposes of a supplementary notice paper. Therefore, when 
the bill was considered by the Committee of the Whole last week, although I was able to deal with the 
amendments proposed by the Standing Committee on Uniform Legislation and Statutes Review, there was no 
amendment on the government’s behalf that introduced into the legislation the facility to deal with voluntary 
transfer determinations. 

The proposed amendments, should this matter be recommitted to the Committee of the Whole, will ensure that 
the proposed section will now extend to voluntary transfer determinations, as provided for in the Corporations 
Act, and reflect the amendments that have been made in several of the other participating states. As well as 
dealing with the compulsory transfer determinations that are currently available under the bill as passed through 
the Committee of the Whole last week, the wording used in this amendment is very similar to the Queensland 
wording, plus a variation that is in place in Victoria to pick up a potential anomaly in the Queensland legislation. 
It does not precisely reflect the wording in other states. In fact, between them, they do not reflect the wording, 
and that is because of particular drafting styles and conventions and because the way that our bill uses certain 
terminology and defines certain things may not be the way that it is defined in those other acts, but the effect of it 
will be the same. 

I can say for the information of the house that four other jurisdictions have now passed legislation reflecting 
what is proposed to be dealt with today. The earliest of them was Queensland, under an amendment to its Trustee 
Companies Act 1968—section 68C is the current provision, should anyone be interested in looking it up. That 
amendment was introduced by the Queensland Fair Work (Commonwealth Powers) and Other Provisions Act 
2009, which was assented to on 19 November 2009, I believe, and commenced on 6 May last year. Section 26A 
of the Victorian Trustee Companies Act 1988 was amended by Victoria’s Trustee Companies Legislation 
Amendment Act 2010, which was assented to on 11 May 2010 and commenced on 11 May 2011. Section 34A of 
the New South Wales Trustee Companies Act 1964 was amended by the New South Wales Courts and Other 
Legislation Amendment Act 2011, which was assented to on 7 June 2011 and commenced operation on that day 
with the royal assent. Section 25B of the South Australian Trustee Companies Act 1988 was amended by the 
South Australian Trustee Companies (Commonwealth Regulation) Amendment Act 2010, which was assented to 
on 5 August 2010 and commenced on 20 December 2010. 

Against that background and the desirability of amending this bill so that it can then proceed to the other place in 
order to consider not only the amendments that were made on the last occasion that the bill was before the house, 
but also these amendments, I move for a recommittal of the bill to the Committee of the Whole. 

HON SUE ELLERY (South Metropolitan — Leader of the Opposition) [3.25 pm]: The opposition will not 
oppose the recommittal motion, but I was interested in the parliamentary secretary’s explanation of the timing. I 
note that he has told the house that there was a personal issue involving an officer, and I will take that on face 
value, but it is still somewhat perplexing to me. As I understand it, this bill was read into the other place back in 
November. On 12 April, I think it was, the commonwealth further amended the relevant provisions in respect of 
transfer 601WBA, which is the matter that is the subject of the amendments we are about to consider once the 
bill is recommitted. 

This bill passed the Assembly on 13 April and was read in in this place on the same day, 13 April, but was not 
brought on for debate in here until last week, which was the end of August. Certainly, when I was briefed, it was 
flagged to me that there was a possibility of amendments because the commonwealth had, subsequent to it 
passing that first set of provisions, further amended its provisions in respect of the transfer of assets and 
liabilities, and I was also advised that other jurisdictions had taken a similar step. So if I was aware of the 
possibility of amendments last Monday, I am not sure how it was that they could not have somehow been dealt 
with in the course of Tuesday or Wednesday last week. It is somewhat perplexing to me. Nevertheless, the 
subject matter of the policy of the amendments that are proposed to be put before the house, if the recommittal is 
carried, is consistent with the policy of the bill that the house, and in fact the relevant committee, has already 
considered, so I have no policy reason to object to the recommittal because we are not being asked to consider 
something that is inconsistent. Therefore, we will support the recommittal. I remain somewhat perplexed about 
the two different explanations I have been given regarding why this matter could not have in fact been dealt with 
on Tuesday or Wednesday, or even Thursday, last week. Nevertheless, we support the recommittal. 

Question put and passed.  

Committee 
The Chairman of Committees (Hon Matt Benson-Lidholm) in the chair; Hon Michael Mischin (Parliamentary 
Secretary) in charge of the bill. 

Clause 11: Part III inserted — 
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The CHAIRMAN: We are dealing with the Trustee Companies (Commonwealth Regulation) Amendment Bill 
2010 and we are dealing with clause 11, to which the parliamentary secretary has moved that we reconsider that 
particular clause. I thought I might give the call to the parliamentary secretary first. 

Hon Sue Ellery: I might say by interjection that it would be helpful to me if the parliamentary secretary would 
place on the record the government’s position. 

The CHAIRMAN: Exactly. 

Hon Sue Ellery: I have not been briefed on these amendments. I have drawn my own conclusions, but it would 
be helpful if the parliamentary secretary could place on the record the government’s position. 

The CHAIRMAN: I give the call to the parliamentary secretary initially. 

Hon MICHAEL MISCHIN: I am sorry, I did not quite catch what the Leader of the Opposition said. 

Hon Sue Ellery: Could the parliamentary secretary put on the record what these amendments seek to do that we 
have not already done? 

Hon MICHAEL MISCHIN: I thought I had summarised it. I really cannot say much more than I did before. 

Hon Sue Ellery: It is just that someone reading the debate might not know to read the recommittal debate to find 
out the policy of the amendments. 

Hon MICHAEL MISCHIN: I am happy to do that. I refer the member to proposed section 29, which is set out 
in clause 11 of the bill. The combined operation of clauses 8 and 9 of the bill is to delete a raft of sections of the 
principal act, which is the Trustee Companies Act 1987, being sections 24 to 26 inclusive and 28 to 34 inclusive; 
and clause 6 of the bill deletes parts III and IV of the act. Clause 11 introduces a new part III to the act and deals 
with the transfer of estate assets and liabilities between trustee companies and the like. There are two forms of 
transfer, a voluntary transfer and a compulsory transfer. Proposed section 29(2) applies when a certificate of 
transfer issued by the Australian Securities and Investments Commission under section 601WBG of the 
commonwealth Corporations Act comes into force, and certain consequences flow from that in proposed 
subsection (3). The amendments to the Corporations Act permit a transfer in circumstances in which ASIC 
makes a determination that there is to be a transfer of the assets and liabilities from a transferring company to 
another company, known as the receiving company. To make the determination, ASIC has to be satisfied of a 
variety of things, including that the legislation to facilitate the transfer under the requirements of 
section 601WBG of the Corporations Act has been enacted in the state or territory in which either the 
transferring company or the receiving company is situated. 

Prior to the amendments made under section 601WBG of the Corporations Act, which amendments were 
effected by the commonwealth Corporations and Other Legislation Amendment (Trustee Companies and Other 
Measures) Act 2011, ASIC could make a transfer determination only if ASIC had cancelled the transferring 
company’s registration; and those were the compulsory transfer determinations. Following those amendments, a 
new category of transfer determination was created called a “voluntary transfer determination”. That was one 
that facilitated the merger of companies should they choose to do so. Following those amendments, ASIC could 
make a transfer determination on the application of a transferring company. Those voluntary transfer 
determinations are all very well, but by section 601WBA of the Corporations Act there must be legislation that 
facilitates that in each state and territory. Therefore, amendments need to be made in each state and territory 
equivalent to the amendments we are dealing with to provide for those voluntary transfer determinations. 
Proposed sections 29(2) and (3), as they currently stand, do not provide for that. Therefore, the amendments 
propose to make provision for a voluntary transfer determination between a transferring company and a 
receiving company. The wording of the proposed amendments picks up on the way the amendments are framed 
in section 68C of the Queensland Trustee Companies Act 1968; although in my consideration of the 
amendments, I have also picked up a slight variation in the wording from the wording in section 26A of the 
Victorian Trustee Companies Act 1984. That has been incorporated into proposed subsection (2)(c), as it will be 
should the amendment be effected, which is to provide for either or both the transferring company or the 
receiving company being registered in that state. Queensland law just speaks of either the transferring company 
or the receiving company being registered in WA. Therefore, in that respect we reflect the Victorian provision 
and in the other respects the Queensland and Victorian provisions. However, that is the only effect of it. There is 
a consequential amendment to proposed subsection (3) in respect of when the consequences flow as a result of 
those determinations and the cancellation of one licence and the issuing of certificates and the like. That is, 
therefore, the effect of the amendment. 

The CHAIRMAN: Parliamentary secretary, could I get you to formally move the first amendment at least on 
page 5, lines 1 to 3? 

Hon MICHAEL MISCHIN: Yes, certainly. Do you want me to do it in two stages? 
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The CHAIRMAN: Yes, do it in two stages. We will leave out page 5, line 4 for now. 

Hon MICHAEL MISCHIN: I move — 

Page 5, lines 1 to 3 — To delete “applies when a certificate of transfer issued by ASIC under the 
Corporations Act section 601WBG comes into force.” and insert — 

applies if ASIC —  

(a) cancels the licence of a trustee company (the transferring company) and makes a 
determination under the Corporations Act section 601WBA that there is to be a 
transfer of estate assets and liabilities from the transferring company to another 
licensed trustee company (the receiving company); and 

(b) issues a certificate of transfer under the Corporations Act, section 601WBG for the 
transfer; and 

(c) either the transferring company or the receiving company is registered in Western 
Australia. 

Hon SUE ELLERY: I might just ask a question. I am not trying to be obtuse, but bear in mind that I am trying 
to make sure that I understand this somewhat on the run. Can the parliamentary secretary confirm for me the 
terms of the general policy, which was about referring a power? It was suggested to me that these amendments to 
a certain extent give the state a certain amount of control. I think that could apply only because we are saying 
that either or both the transferring company and the receiving company are registered in Western Australia. So, 
to that extent there is a sort of notification, I think. I just want to make sure that I understand whether this is 
giving away any more than we have given away before, or whether the state still retains some element of at least 
notification, I suppose.  

Hon MICHAEL MISCHIN: It does not affect state power at all. All it provides is that the transfer can occur if 
the legislation in one state matches the legislation in another state and it complies with the requirements 
prescribed under the Corporations Act and the Australian Securities and Investments Commission’s 
determination. It does not increase or lessen any state power or control; it is simply another mechanism by which 
a transfer of estate assets can occur between one licensed trustee company and another. The reference to one or 
other of them being registered in Western Australia is simply a jurisdictional nexus being formulated so that it is 
not a case of Western Australia presuming what might happen in Victoria, for example. Proposed section 
33(2)(c) is framed in the event that there is a merger of trustee companies, one of which is registered in Victoria 
and the other in Western Australia, for example, and the Victorian company wishes to transfer its assets to 
Western Australia or vice versa. Probably most of the trustee companies Australia-wide are registered in each of 
the states. 

Hon LIZ BEHJAT: Can the parliamentary secretary clarify something for me? The first finding and the fifth 
recommendation of the sixty-second report of the Standing Committee on Uniform Legislation and Statutes 
Review dealt with amendments to clause 11. When the chamber dealt with the Trustee Companies 
(Commonwealth Regulation) Amendment Bill 2010 in committee, particularly the amendments that were 
recommended as a result of the uniform legislation committee’s report, I think the parliamentary secretary said 
something along the lines that he had no problem with those amendments and that although the government did 
not support them, they did not add much to the bill or were of little consequence. Do the amendments that the 
parliamentary secretary has now moved strengthen the findings that were made in the report at paragraph 8.1, 
which states — 

The Committee was advised by the Department no further amendments to the Bill are anticipated. 
However, in light of Finding 1 and Recommendation 5, the Committee anticipates further amendments 
will be made before the Bill is passed by the House. 

Does that answer the questions that were raised in the Standing Committee on Uniform Legislation and Statutes 
Review’s report, and does it strengthen the queries that the committee had at the time? 

Hon MICHAEL MISCHIN: As far as I can tell, the amendment does not have any bearing on the fifth 
recommendation or the first finding. The inclusion of paragraph (k) in proposed section 33(2) simply specifies 
certain other matters for which regulations of a mechanical nature can be made to facilitate the voluntary transfer 
of estate assets and liabilities. The government’s position is that what is provided for in proposed section 
33(2)(k) is, in substance, already provided for in proposed section 33(2)(a) to (j) inclusive. Proposed paragraph 
(k) simply expands on that. Hence the government did not oppose that amendment. We do not consider it has 
any bearing on the proposed amendment with which we are dealing. 

Amendment put and passed. 
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Hon MICHAEL MISCHIN: I move — 

Page 5, line 4 — To delete “The” and insert —  

When the certificate of transfer comes into force, the 

Amendment put and passed. 

Clause, as further amended, put and passed. 

Bill again reported, with further amendments. 
 

 


